MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY September 9th 2011 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL

Present:    Cllr. F. Hill (chairman). Cllr. J. Shorthouse, Cllr. D. Smith, Cllr. G. Plowman, Cllr. D. Forster, 

Cllr. K. Haines,Cllr. G. Tully.
In attendance:  R. Parker (clerk),  
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION        No matters were raised

PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/9
Apologies for absence.     Received from Cllr. P. Smith, and Cllr. M. Ford.
2/9
Variation in order of business – no alterations were deemed necessary
3/9
 Declarations of members interest – no declarations were made
4/9
Minutes of the previous meeting.   These were circulated, read and approved as a true record 
5/9
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded - none were deemed necessary
6/9
Outstanding matters.   Improvements to the Parish Notice boards and replacement of damaged post on 
village green were still ongoing.  Cllr Plowman is arranging for the overhanging branches on 
Blacksmiths Lane to be lopped back.  There was no action as yet regarding a barrier in connection with 
the fishing area.  Cllr. Tully was to discuss the planting of trees/seat with Jeremy Winter 


7/9
Clerks report.   -   A letter had been sent to Samble, Burton & Worth nominating the trustees for the 
recreation ground
8/9
Chairmans report –   Cllr Hill reported that the recent visits to the village of the climbing frame and the 
sportsmobile appeared to have been successful and asked if we could obtain attendance figures.
       
Sue Ellis (ex councillor) had requested that she sponsor the proposed seat by the river as a memorial 
to her late husband.   There was to be a Safer Neighbourhood Meeting in Newton Solney on Monday 
19th September at 6.30 and parish councilors were encouraged to attend.

Cllr. Hill had looked at the pathway/gates at the entrance to the church which had been lifted by tree 
roots and become potentially dangerous.      It was felt that this was a SDDC matter and the problem 
should be reported to them   

9/9
Parish Councillors reports – Cllr. J. Shorthouse had not been able to attend the Village Hall meeting.   

Cllr. Shorthouse reported again fishermen had set up an overnight tent with cooking facilities on the 
river bank.    She had advised them that overnight fishing was not permissible.  .

Cllr. Smith mentioned the concern regarding heavy goods vehicles that were passing through the 
village.    Residents should take details of Company names/vehicle registration number/date/time etc.

Sue Ellis (ex parish councilor) had offered to continue as the parish councils representative on the 
Environment Forum for which go the councils thanks.

10/9
Planning applications and decisions.  There were no applications.
11/9
Recreation Ground – repairs have now been almost completed – the roof had now been recovered and 
a new floor had been laid.   Some painting still outstanding. Thanks were expressed to all involved 
12/9
Low Carbon Village Project – There had only been very limited response to the scheme.  Most of the 
houses had not received any letters from SDDC or Eon and it is possible that many of the parishioners 
were still unaware .   It was proposed by Cllr Hill and seconded by Cllr. Shorthouse that the Parish 
Council write to all the residents in a final attempt to ensure that all have the chance to participate.
13/9
Cricket Match- The annual village cricket match had taken place once again and proved a successful 
day with the Unicorn being victorious.  Details of finance etc. are not yet available.
14/9
Appointment of Trustees for recreation ground. – It was proposed by Cllr. Hill and seconded by Cllr. 
Plowman that names (Cllr. Shorthouse, Cllr. Smith and Cllr. Tully) discussed at our previous meeting 
should be officially approved  

15/9
Localism Bill -  There was to be an all day seminar at the Assembly Rooms Derby on Monday 14th 
November.  Cllr. Smith and Cllr Shorthouse  offered to make every effort to attend.
16/9
Review of “Code of Conduct”         Following information received from both DALC and SDDC it 
was suggested that we adopt the Model Code of Conduct as per Statutotory Instrument 2007 No1159 
which 
is further detailed in the booklet “Good Councillors Guide”.   Proposed by Cllr. Smith, 
Seconded by Cllr Tully
17/9
Dog Fouling – An e-mail had been received by the chairman complaining of dog mess on the 
children’s play area on the recreation ground.   Notices will again be posted in an effort to get 
irresponsible owners to clean up any mess and a quotation had been received for fencing in the play 
area and fitting self closing entrance gates.    The quotation was approx £4000 however the fencing 
would create problems for grass cutting.   Cllr. Hill will speak to the SDDC dog warden for any 
suggestions. 
This will be discussed further at our next parish council meeting.    Village residents 
should be encouraged to report offending dog owners to the authorities  
18/9
Winter service/snow patrol – A suggestion had been made by Derbys. CC. that in exchange for a 
supply of salt the village could organize some snow clearing.     Following a discussion it was decided 
not to participate bearing in mind the amount of work and extra responsibility involved. 
19/9
Neighbourhood Watch – Roger Charles was in the process of creating an e-mail database of all the 
village households to facilitate the instant transfer of information to villagers.   A general discussion 
took place and it was suggested that a meeting should be arranged by Roger Charles and the street  
co-ordinators to determine the way forward and for Roger Charles to report back to the Parish Council
20/9     Local plan - Cllr. Hill had attended the local development drop in at Repton – Following a general 
discussion it was decided that the parish councils preferred option would be Option  2 which details a 
greater amount of housing development dispersed more widely across the main towns of Alfreton, 
Belper, Heanor, Ripley and Swadlincote   
21/9
Correspondence – Cllr. Hill had received a letter from a village resident complaining of the parking at 
the end of Bretby Lane and the noise generated from the drumming between the hours of 5-7pm on 
the Saturday during the July Beer Festival at the Unicorn Inn.   However the Unicorn had published an 
apology in the September issue of the Newton Solney News Letter for the noise which it was felt dealt 
with that issue.  It was generally agreed that although it created some problems the beer festivals were 
enjoyed by many in the village.   The comments would be passed on to the landlord of the Unicorn Inn 
with specific reference to the vehicle parking at the bottom of Bretby Lane 
22/9
Finance


R. Parker – fees and expenses - 
£234 – 2 months

approved


SDDC  -  Parish election charges
£  76.02


approved


To consider requests for funding under s137 – none received

23/9
Future agenda items


Future spending


Queens Jubillee


Accumulation of rubbish on field.
24/9
Date and time of next meeting – Friday 14th October – 7.30 pm for planning applications and decisions 


followed by a normal parish council meeting  at 7.45pm

Part 2 – Exempt items – none

There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.32 pm
